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The Council

COUN12-M3
Minutes of the meeting of the University Council held on Thursday 12 July 2012.

Members:

Sir Peter Bonfield (Chair); John Blackwell; Rebecca Bridger; Penny Coates; Dr Sandie Dann; Brian Dent; Gifty Edila (ab); Sir John Gains; Professor Elaine Hobby; Alan Hughes; Professor Allan Jones; Professor Chris Linton; Jim Murphy; Jim Mutton (ab); Terry Neale; Professor Ric Parker; Professor Richard Parry-Jones; Professor Shirley Pearce; Simon Proffitt; Professor Helen Rendell; Dr Carol Robinson; Sir Nigel Rudd (ab); Mark Sismey-Durrant; Dr Adrian Spencer (ab); Jackie Strong; Dr Gerry Swallowe; Philip Wilkinson-Blake; Alan A Woods.

In attendance:

Professor Morag Bell; Professor Mike Caine (for item 12/34); Dr Mark Hollingsworth; Sir Charles McCullough; Rory Mitchell; Jennifer Nutkins; Professor Steve Rothberg; Andy Stephens; Ellie Read; Miranda Routledge; Caroline Walker.

Apologies for absence were received from:

Gifty Edila; Jim Mutton; Sir Nigel Rudd; Dr Adrian Spencer.

The meeting was preceded by a briefing on Advancement by Ron Gray, Director of the Development & Alumni Relations Office.

12/33
Minutes

Minutes of the Meeting of Council held on 30 March 2012 [COUN12-M1] were CONFIRMED.

12/34
Olympic Park Legacy 

Professor Mike Caine updated Council on the Olympic Park Legacy Project. The University was included in the two bids under consideration. A decision regarding the successful bidder was expected on 19 July. Following the announcement of the successful bidder, it was anticipated that there would be increased media/press interest in the project. It was expected that the University would be intrinsically linked to any coverage but the content of the reports would be outside of our control. The Public Relations Office was working closely with both bidders to ensure that the University’s position of “engaged, but evaluating” was clearly communicated. 

Once the preferred bidder was known, there would be a series of discussions and negotiations both internally and externally. Internally, a great deal of work was underway to assess the market demand for postgraduate activity. In response to a detailed report from The Knowledge Partnership, the four Schools currently involved were reflecting on, and refining their proposals including programme titles and projected intakes. Requirements for support services were also being modelled. The resource implications of both strands of activity would feed into an amended financial model. 

Detailed proposals related to proposed academic activity and a financial business plan would be presented to Senate and Council in October 2012 for a full discussion, with a view to a final decision about whether or not to proceed with the project being taken by Senate and Council in November 2012.
COUN12-P41
12/35
2012 Olympics Project: Activities on Campus

Council NOTED that the Chair had taken action between meetings to approve a project plan for Hosting of the GB Team and the Olympic Torch Relay and RECEIVED an update on the project from the Chief Operating Officer.

Olympic Torch Relay 

The University had hosted a successful event on 3 July including the Torch Relay and a number of activities for alumni, staff and the community. Positive feedback regarding the events had been received.
Hosting of the GB Team
The kitting out and training of the GB Team was on going. There had been good media coverage of the kitting out at both regional and national level. The University had mechanisms in place to minimise the reputational risk and inconvenience to staff which might arise from hosting the GB Team. The project was being delivered successfully, despite some challenges which staff were working hard to address. The most noticeable impact of the project so far had been increased security measures around campus. There had also been a slight downturn in non-Olympic related business at Burleigh Court.
The situation regarding the Japanese Team was confirmed. Whilst the Japanese Olympic Committee had signed up with the University, individual sports had not. Of the five teams that had planned to train at the University, four had failed to qualify. A formal apology had been received from the JOC. Whilst the situation was disappointing, some benefits had still been realised. A number of Japanese athletes had used the campus facilities for training over the past year and further business was anticipated in the future. .A number of academic links were still being pursued with Japan. 
Council thanked all staff who had been involved in managing and delivering Olympic related activities on campus.



COUN12-P42
12/36
University Strategy/Planning
36.1
Council NOTED progress against the Action Plan developed as a result of the review of the University Strategy undertaken in October 2011. 

36.2
Council RECEIVED the Progress Report on the Strategic Implementation Plans and Priorities for 2012/13. Work was on-going to enhance the University’s World Rankings (Times Higher Education table) as part of the wider Internationalisation agenda. Detailed planning for the REF was underway in terms of identifying research publications for submission and working on “impact” case studies.  


COUN12-P43
12/37
University Finance 
37.1 
The Director of Finance presented the updated position on the 2011/12 budget. The updated forecast position (£5.7M surplus) was better than had been anticipated at the start of the year. Following the last meeting of Council, approximately £600K had been spent on minor projects to enhance facilities for students for the start of the academic year.



On the recommendation of Finance Committee, Council APPROVED the updated budget for 2011/12.



COUN12-P44 

37.2
Council NOTED the final version of the 5 year Financial Forecasts as approved by the Finance Committee.



COUN12-P45 

37.3
The Director of Finance presented the 2012/13 budget which achieved a 3% target surplus and drew Council’s attention specifically to the following issues:

· Managing the intake of new UK/EU undergraduates was likely to be challenging as a result of new mechanisms, imposed by HEFCE, for controlling student numbers at HEIs. Intake management would be closely monitored in August and would, for the first time, involve colleagues the Finance Teams in addition to Admissions and Planning staff. To guard against any financial impact, the budget included a £600K contingency fund to mitigate the risk of under-recruitment.  A number of projects had been delayed pending the outcome of student recruitment. 
· Depreciation had increased as a result of the number of significant capital projects completed in recent years.

During discussion, the following issues were raised:

· Council sought reassurance that adequate investment was being directed to preparations for the REF to secure future income streams. The Director of Finance confirmed that a recurrent strategic investment fund existed and that REF was a priority for investment. Investment in the Olympic Park Project was not currently included.
· The imago budget for 2012-13 was slightly disappointing as occupancy rates in Burleigh Court recovered from the impact of the Olympics (noted earlier). The impact of new competitors also needed to be closely managed. The imago Board was closely monitoring the budget and the imago team were doing their best to deliver the budget. The Chair of the imago Board praised the imago team for excellent performance in hosting various activities related to the Olympics.

· The Treasurer urged Council to recognise that, whilst 3% surplus was a reasonable result in the current financial climate, the University should be aiming at 3% as a minimum in future years. 

· The Director of Finance confirmed that he would be undertaking a major review of the assumptions in the current 5 year Financial Forecasts over the summer.

· In response to queries from lay members, it was confirmed that:

· Capital Projects procedures included a post-project review at which lessons learnt could be incorporated into future projects. 

· Productivity levels, particularly in relation to support services, were being reviewed via the VFM projects. Where appropriate, activity was being restructured and processes reviewed to achieve silver scenario targets. However, the University needed to remain mindful of the quality of service it provided.
On the recommendation of Finance Committee, Council APPROVED the Budget for 2012/13 within the context of the 5 year Financial Forecasts.



COUN12-P46
37.4
On the recommendation of Finance Committee, Council APPROVED the Annual Assessment of Financial Sustainability for submission to HEFCE.


COUN12-P47
12/38
Capital Framework 

38.1
Council RECEIVED a progress report. A full review of capital expenditure would be undertaken in the autumn as part of the work on the five-year financial forecasts. Council members were reminded that the Capital Framework was a planning tool and not all projects included had financial expenditure approved against them. Future reports would clarify committed expenditure.


COUN12-P48
38.2   
Council NOTED actions taken by the Chair, under delegated authority agreed at the last meeting, regarding the refurbishment of Falkner Eggington Hall. In line with the preference expressed by Council, the project would be funded in-house as a capital project (rather than privately financed). The project would provide 520 (currently 570) budget accommodation rooms for which there was an established demand. There would be a slight increase to weekly rents to mitigate the reduction in the number of rooms. The project would be completed in two phases with initial occupancy expected in October 2013.


COUN12-P49

12/39
Risk Management
A significant amount of work had been undertaken in recent years to ensure that Risk Management was well-embedded in the University’s governance structures and operational procedures. This had largely been achieved and it was encouraging to note the processes for keeping risk-related discussions active throughout the year and regularly reviewing the risk register.

39.1

Council APPROVED a Consolidated Statement on Risk Management 2011/12 and NOTED the Statement of Corporate Governance, subject to a minor amendment to the number of Council members.



COUN12-P50 & COUN12-P51

39.2
Council APPROVED the University's Strategic Risk Register.


COUN12-P52

39.3
Council was reassured that the University’s Academic Leadership Team considered a series of risks in detail, paying particular attention to risks with an increased rating (likelihood and/or impact) and new risks. 
Student recruitment was currently of particular concern (noted earlier) and the risk register detailed the mitigating actions that were being taken to respond to the challenging environment in which the sector was operating. 
Members commented that the level of mitigating actions detailed for the internationalisation risk did not seem to match the risk rating. It was acknowledged that this was a complex and multi-faceted activity which was inherently difficult to measure. However, the University was advised to review the entry on the risk register to either downgrade the risk or enhance the mitigating actions. 
Council APPROVED the High and Significant Risk Register 



COUN12-P53

39.4
Council APPROVED the University Assurance Framework for High and Significant Risks 2011/12.



COUN12-P54

39.5
Council NOTED details of a Serious Incident Report to HEFCE as detailed in the agenda paper. There was no financial loss to the University as the loss was covered by insurance and security measures had been improved as a result of the incident. This was the first time the University had had to report an incident of this nature to HEFCE. 


A further report to HEFCE was anticipated as a result of the extreme weather conditions experienced on the campus (and elsewhere in the country) on 28 June 2012. This had coincided with the University’s Open Day which had proceeded in good spirits despite the weather. There had been significant flood damage to a number of buildings and the cost of repairs was expected to exceed £25K (but would again be covered by the University’s insurers). The University’s emergency planning procedures had worked well with establishment of a Serious Incident Team which met several times within 24 hours and facilitated a quick recovery from the incident. Thanks were placed on record to all those involved in the recovery work.


COUN12-P55

12/40 
Audit Committee 

40.1
Council RECEIVED a report of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 19 June 2012. The Chair of the Audit Committee reported that there had been no high risk internal audit reports and that management responses had been satisfactory. Council APPROVED Audit Committee’s opinion on Risk Management.



Work was still underway to ensure that the LSU Management Letter was received by the Audit Committee. 


COUN12-P56

40.2    
Council APPROVED the remuneration of External Auditors for 2012-13. 


It was NOTED that the appointment of Internal and External Auditors would be reviewed in 2012/13 and 2013/14 respectively. 



COUN12-P57

40.3
Council RECEIVED the Value for Money (VFM) Annual report for 2011-12 and APPROVED Audit Committee’s opinion on VFM work. The University had increased its activity in this area and current levels should be sustained. Documentation of benefit realisation could be improved and more work was needed to identify the “real savings” achieved. Council members requested a management summary of the VFM report for future meetings. Action: Audit Committee


COUN12-P58

12/41
Nominations Committee

41.1
Council APPROVED the appointment of Lord Coe as a Pro-Chancellor with effect from 1 August 2012 until 31 July 2015.



COUN12-P59 

41.2
Council APPROVED the re-appointment of Penny Coates as a co-opted member of Council until 31 July 2013.

41.3
Council APPROVED the appointment of Ann Greenwood and Jane Tabor as co-opted members of Council with effect from 1 August 2012 until 31 July 2015.



COUN12-P60

41.4
Council RECEIVED reports of the meetings of Nominations Committee held on 30 March and 21 May 2012. The Secretary outlined the process that had been adopted for appointing new members to Council and confirmed that work was underway to fill the remaining vacancies for co-opted members. A more proactive approach to progression planning and ensuring that members covered a range of backgrounds and skills was being adopted.


COUN12-P61 

12/42
Equality and Diversity Annual Report


Council RECEIVED the Annual Report. Human Resources Committee and the Academic Leadership Team had reviewed the report and there were no specific issues to be brought to Council’s attention. In response to a query from a lay member, the University confirmed the actions it was taking to try to increase the number of females (staff and students) in Engineering. This was a difficult issue and progress was slow – teachers and mothers were target audiences for information as they key influencers of female pupils/daughters. 


COUN12-P62

12/43
Loughborough Students’ Union – Annual Report

Council RECEIVED the Annual Report from Loughborough Students’ Union (LSU). The report was split into three sections: “Unforgettable Times”, “Skills for the future” and “A voice where it counts” and the President highlighted specific examples of successes under each one.  

Council placed on record its thanks to the outgoing LSU Executive and welcomed the incoming team.



COUN12-P63
12/44
Matters for Reports 

44.1
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) 

To enable Council members to receive regular progress reports on preparations for the REF, PVCR reports would be unstarred in 2012/13.

COUN12-P64: NOTED
44.2
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) 

(i) 
The UK/EU undergraduate market represented the greatest uncertainty in terms of student recruitment for 2012/13. As previously reported, the University was working towards two targets and this was making the situation more complex than in previous years. Strict financial penalties would be applied for over recruitment on the student number (non AAB+) target and fines would be applied for every student recruited above the target. The University had a strong team working on the admissions processes in August and this would involve colleagues from Finance and Planning in 2012 to ensure that all decisions were taken in a coordinated fashion. 
The market for highly qualified applicants was challenging despite the University’s successes and position in the League Tables. Members suggested that this could be a result of a “brand deficit” and the University should be doing more to define key brand messages and drive them home to relevant stakeholders. Head teachers were key influencers of university choice and work was already underway to raise the University’s profile amongst this target group. Council would be updated on progress in November. 
COUN12-P65
(ii) 
Council RECEIVED a report on the recent QAA Institutional Audit. Based on the preliminary feedback, the outcomes looked positive. The University expected some recommendations in relation to collaborative provision but was awaiting the detailed feedback.
COUN12-P66
44.3
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Enterprise)

COUN12-P67: NOTED
12/45
Remuneration Committee

Council RECEIVED a report from the Chair on the issues discussed at the latest meeting of the Remuneration Committee which included consideration of senior staff salary reviews; updates on pay negotiations/pensions and amendments to the Terms of Reference for the Committee.
12/46 
Chair’s Report

Council RECEIVED a report from the Chair on the items discussed at the latest meeting of the Chair’s Advisory Group (CAG), all of which had been covered on the Council agenda. The Chair commented that he found CAG as a useful mechanism for detailed briefings on issues affecting the University but it was not a decision-making body.
12/47
Vice-Chancellor's Report

Council RECEIVED a report from the Vice-Chancellor on the following items:

(i) There was a large gap between the Joint Unions’ pay claim and the final pay offer from the employers. Pension negotiations continued and Unions were urging their members to “work to contract”. This was not thought to be having a significant impact at present although the situation might escalate in the autumn. The Executive were working closely with the Unions to manage the situation locally and as amicably as possible. 
(ii) The second Staff Survey had been launched in April 2012. 64% of staff had responded (similar to last time) which was an encouraging sign and results would be available in the autumn.
(iii) The University rose to 13th position in the latest Times Higher Education Table of Tables.

Council sincerely thanked Professor Pearce in the warmest terms for her unstinting service and outstanding contribution to the University and to Council over the past seven years. It conveyed its very best wishes to her for the future.
12/48
Amendments to Statutes


On the recommendation of Senate, Council APPROVED amendments to Statute XIV.
COUN12-P67 

12/49
Amendments to Ordinances

49.1
On the recommendation of Senate, Council APPROVED the repeal of Ordinance XIII.
COUN12-P68

49.2
On the recommendation of Student Discipline Committee and Senate, Council APPROVED amendments to Ordinance XVII.


COUN12-P69

12/50
Senate 


Council RECEIVED a report of the meeting of Senate held on 4 July 2012:

COUN12-P70 (circulated with the minutes)



and:

50.1
APPROVED Programme Proposals

50.2
NOTED the outcome of the Review of Information Science, Information Systems and Information Management. 



COUN12-P71

50.3
APPROVED Amendments to the Terms of Reference and constitution of the Finance Committee. 



COUN12-P72 

50.4
APPROVED Amendments to the Terms of Reference and constitution of the IT Committee. 



COUN12-P73 

12/51
Finance Committee 
Council RECEIVED reports of the meetings of the Finance Committee held on 29 March and 21 June 2012:



COUN12-P74 



and:

51.1
APPROVED the updated Financial Regulations.


COUN12-P75

12/52
Deans’ Appointments 

52.1
Council NOTED that the Chair had taken action between meetings to approve the re-appointment of Professor Tony Thorpe as Dean of the School of Civil and Building Engineering for three years until 31 July 2015.

52.2
Council NOTED that the Chair had taken action between meetings to approve the appointment of Professor David Parish as Dean of the School of Electronic, Electrical and Systems Engineering for three years until 31 July 2015.

52.3
Council NOTED that the Chair had taken action between meetings to appoint a Joint Committee of Senate and Council for the appointment of the Dean of the School of Sport, Exercise and Health Sciences. The membership of the committee was as follows:


	Vice-Chancellor (Chair)
Provost and Deputy Vice-Chancellor
1 lay member of Council nominated by the Chair of Council
1 Dean from another School nominated by the Vice-Chancellor
	Professor Shirley Pearce

Professor Chris Linton

Allan Jones

Professor Rob Parkin


52.4
Council NOTED that the Chair had taken action between meetings to approve the appointment of Professor Mark Lewis as Dean of the School of Sport, Exercise and Health Sciences for three years until 31 July 2015.

12/53
Ethical Advisory Committee 


Council RECEIVED the Annual Report.


COUN12-P76 

12/54
Careers and Employability Centre Advisory Board


Council RECEIVED the Annual Report which can be found at:

www.lboro.ac.uk/service/careers/downloads/about/reports/board-report_2010-11.pdf
12/55
Membership of Council 2012/13


Council NOTED the membership of Council for 2012/13 thus far determined.


COUN12-P77

12/56
Student Complaints – Annual Report


Council RECEIVED the Annual Report.


COUN12-P78

12/57
Common Seal

Council RECEIVED a list of documents that the University Seal had been attached to.


COUN12-P79 

12/58
Reports of Committees 



Council RECEIVED reports from the following Committees:

58.1
Advancement Committee – 13 June 2012 [COUN12-P80]
58.2
Enterprise Committee – 8 March and 10 May 2012 [COUN12-P81]

58.3
Estates Management Committee – 26 April 2012 [COUN12-P82]
58.4
Health, Safety and Environmental Committee – 20 June 2012 [COUN12-P83]

58.5
IT Committee – 9 May 2012 [COUN12-P84]
58.6
Research Performance Monitoring Committee - 13 March, 17 April and 15 May 2012 [COUN12-P85]
58.7
Student Experience Committee – 19 June 2012 [COUN12-P86]
12/59
Dates of Meetings in 2012/13


Council NOTED the dates for meetings in 2012/13 as follows:


Friday 12 October 2012 (pm)


Friday, 16 November 2012 (am)


Friday, 22 March 2013 (am)


Thursday, 4 July 2013 (pm)  

12/60
Valedictory

Council placed on record its thanks to all retiring members. Particular thanks were extended to Alan Woods who was stepping down as Treasurer, Simon Proffitt who had been Chair of Audit Committee and to Jackie Strong. All three had willingly contributed considerable time, energy and expertise to the effective operation and success of the University over many years. The important contributions of Jim Mutton and Richard Parry-Jones were also noted. Terry Neale, Phil Wilkinson-Blake and Sandie Dann were thanked for their roles as staff representatives.
12/61
Date of Next Meeting

Friday, 12 October 2012 (1.30pm) 

Author – Miranda Routledge
Date – August 2012
Copyright (c) Loughborough University.  All rights reserved.
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